AIP Governing Board Meeting
30 March 2007

College Park, MD

Annual Meeting of the Corporation

The (brief) meeting of the corporation was held.  After verification of the proxies, the report on the finances was given, as well as the results of the audit were announced (no issues).  New members of the Governing Board were announced.  Mark stated that the Institute was in good order.  No new business was requested.  The meeting was then adjourned.

Governing Board Meeting Roll Call

The meeting opened with a roll call.  The minutes were reviewed, the report of the corporation was heard, and conflict of interests turned in.
Remarks of the Chair
Millie thanked the group for  the review of her video, set up outside of the meeting room during the Assembly of Society Officers on 3/29/2007.  She noted that the publication of her prize was quite substantial, in contrast to the low-key publicity with most of our awards (which is how most physicists like it).  However, it’s publicity was good for science, as it brought science, and specifically a woman doing science to the public awareness (NY Times full page, exhibit in the Paris Airports, …).  She continued with some remarks on China, and her observations on dealing with the Chinese and their different culture.  She also acknowledged the “Brodsky” years and the contributions that Mark has made to AIP and the future of physics.  
Report of the Executive Director
Mark reviewed his current action items.  With regard to diversity, 6/10 of the societies have submitted names for the liaison committee.  He commented on the meeting of State Department Fellows and the future of DBIS post-NSF funding.
In his report, he noted the success of the publishing center (all publishers are doing well).  He noted that only ¼ of submissions to AIP articles are from the US, 1/3 of the published articles.  The benefits of work in re-engineering are now reaching fruition, as things begin to settle down.  AIP is working in getting activity in the area of the life sciences, starting to find some success.

Mark then made some comments on the future.  Recollections of his arrival, simultaneous with the release of Mosaic, and the changes that ensued were mentioned.  With the advent of electronic shelving, all libraries want collections as large as Harvard, but still do not have Harvard’s budget; thus the demand for open access.  In addition, the onslaught of information on each person makes finding the key pieces of information an important concept.

Moving on to Physics Resources, he noted the wide breadth of services being offered.  He offered that each member society should find a way to use those resources as if it were their own.  Survey and statistics has succeeded in that area.  Press rooms have also done well.  The Career Center is used by several societies.  AIP should also be helping societies to ‘brand’ its activities more as those of the society rather than AIP (fellowships, …).  It was brought up that the Physics Olympiad finals will be in Iran this year, and what political / safety concerns are being addressed.  This is being explored with parents, may be scholarships rather than trips to the finals.  Each society has been asked to submit a question for the semi-finals from their discipline.  
A brief discussion was held on a recent decision from ACS to remove Iranian members from its roles due to some government regulation interference.

He commented of some corporate outreach programs, including a visit to the AAPM meeting planned for this summer.  He also encouraged the Board to contribute to the history center.

Mark then discussed the current state of legal issues, including Subito, German Legislation, and the British Library.  There was then an Executive Session discussion on Open Access.  Bills that died in the last session will be likely re-introduced.  There are a number of lobbyists working, some for the publishers.  Zerhouni recently testified that Open-Access will likely become mandatory, with a 12-month deadline (He was very open, assumption is that he is about to resign).  The House Science Committee is generally in favor of Peer-Review, worried about storage and maintenance of access.
Judy Holoviak commented that, in a recent EU meeting, it was noted that funding for this type of access would require additional $$ in funding, though NIH has stated that they did not believe additional $$ were necessary.  

The board moved to accept the draft of the Annual Report, to be submitted to PT in early May.  

Fred then gave a brief report as the incoming Executive Director.  He feels that he is taking over a healthy and successful organization, and thanked Mark for leaving it in such a state.  He has overlapped with Mark for slightly more than a month, very useful, and is beginning to formulate ways to better involve GB and Advisory Committee membership not just 2 days/year.  
Report of the Treasurer
Richard reported on the state of finances.  Net for 2006 was $2.8M, complete as of the audit.  Investment performance for 2006 resulted in a net return of 12-13%. 
The Investment Advisory Committee is suggesting that AIP look at Real Estate as a potential investment vehicle.  Ben presented some information from the IAC on the rationale for real estate.  Ben noted that it is not being suggested that AIP enter the residential or mortgage markets, but rather to invest in ownership of commercial, class A properties.  These properties are pretty much uncorrelated with other investments, which is a goal for this segment of investment.  This motion is to enable investigation into this market, not to immediately enter into investment.  This market is based on constant revaluation, also slower to move in and out of the investments.  This was passed by the Board.
Priorities for Finance for 2007 are outsourcing of credit card payments to Cybersource,  issuing an RFP for outsourcing the internal audit position, migration to Paragon recovery software for business continuity plans, and continuing review of certain overhead areas for improvement.

The audit report for 2006 was accepted.

Report of the VP, Human Resources
Terry presented her report.  She focused on turnover within AIP.  Turnover for 2006 and early 2007 is good, little turnover due to moving to a new position.  One IT turnover was for a significantly higher salary, but still on LI.  They are watching IT issues, concerned that mostly foreign-born applicants have been applying, fewer native-born and thus some concern about the salary structure.  
In Melville, there has been the elimination of the night crew in January, 2007.  This included 20 individuals.  Overall, 15/20 have accepted, are in consideration, for day positions.  5 were lost completely.  

Priorities for 2007 include an “employee view” of the total compensation for each employee, revamp of the orientation process, better benefits education, and a new monetary reward program (probably ~12 awards).  

Report on Physics Resource Center
This report, along with reports from the major committees, was in the packet.  Priorities for 2007 include general improvement in their programs, and particularly strengthening ties to SPS and Sigma-Pi-Sigma.
A report was made on SPS and the SPS reporter program.  This year SPS reporters were present at all member society chapter meetings.  They are also working to make sure there are active SPS chapters at institutions known for having under-represented minorities.

The next report came from the Advisory Committee for PT.  There was some discussion on a policy of Open-Access for articles in PT.  Some societies believe that PT is a significant member benefit, would not like it to be open, since then people would not join the society.  It was suggested that all societies be contacted for their specific view on whether PT should be a free journal.  
Larry Crum presented a report on the PRC Policy Committee. 

 A report was also presented on DBIS, which it is believed reaches upwards of 40M people with its public viewing.  Of concern is what happens once NSF funding ends, at the end of this year.  Some survey papers on the effectiveness of this program in giving science a more positive viewpoint to the general public have been done, but so far this is short-term.  Work is progressing on a one-year extension to the NSF grant.
James Stith noted his report on Diversity efforts, not as an add-on program, but rather as an integral part of every program.

Report of the Sr. Vice-President, Publishing
Darlene presented her report.  She focused on publication content, publishing services, and technology.  In content, 2006 was a great year, 2007 is at present looking good.  Consortia activity is good.  There is significant effort in producing new deliverables; high focus packets, etc.  Conference proceedings are doing well.  Investment in technology continues, additions in forward linking were completed in March.  

With subscription agents, EBSCO has asked for additional compensation/discount/commission from AIP.  We currently have a 1% rebate with them, but they are asking for 5%.  This isn’t acceptable at present, not enough value-added from EBSCO to see renegotiation.  EBSCO currently is responsible for approximately $8M in revenue.

Finally, Darlene reviewed her new 3-year plan, which actually started in July, 2006.  Presentation to the GB will be at the end of 2007.  

Michael Duncan presented a brief report on the Pub Policy Committee.  

Program Assumptions for the 2008 Budget

This section reviewed the strategic assumptions used in the creation of the 2008 budget.  Their basic assumptions for 2008 are a 3.5 – 4% salary pool, increase in AIP dues of approximately 3.3% ($0.17/member) and continued diligence on cost reduction.

Publishing assumptions were that AIP would continue all current journals, average journal subscription increase <=7.5%, on-line discount only 20%.  They are also proposing eliminating page charges for JCP, since its competitor does not have page charges.  They are also contemplating reducing publishing services fee for AIP journals to bring them in line with reductions already in place for member societies.  They are looking at new ways to create on-line only repackaging for new journals.  They are also looking at other services, such as exhibit management, increasing conference proceedings (on-line is a successful product), and general improvement of publishing services.
PRC assumptions:  For magazines, they expect revenue challenges for PT and CISE, but are budgeting for no revenue changes in 2008.  Efforts will continue to digitize backfiles, hopefully to be completed by the end of 2008.  They are also working to be sure PT is available in all high school libraries.  They have reduced prices ($395 to $100) in hopes of attracting greater subscriptions.
In programs, planning to maintain existing programs; not add new programs unless replacement or identified new sources of funding.  DBIS will continue, though exploration of new funding sources will need to be identified, since 2008 will be w/o NSF funding.
The program assumptions were passed.

Report of Committee on Committees
The nominations were approved.
Other Business
The Stewart S. MacDermott Lectureship and Publication was discussed.  Each society should submit potential topics for the $$, which funds a lecture and publication, one of which must be a complete mathematical exposition, and they must be based on fundamental theory. Guidelines are expressed in section 12.

There was another question on how negotiations and plans are proceeding with establishing an office in China.  Mark responded that the officers of AIP are working on a proposal with (most likely) iGroup.  He believes that this will be a low-risk venture.

Calendar
The calendar for the next 2 years was shown.  M. Wiley will put together a calendar for major meetings, so that GB and XC meetings can be scheduled.  A designate from each society should be identified to Margaret for her to contact and to be responsible for updating calendar events to Margaret.

Executive Session
The minutes of the previous GB executive session were circulated, accepted, and approved.

Items discussed during the session included:
· An update on the Schmidt case

· Search Committee for a new Governing Board Chair

· Conversation with Fred Dylla

Adjournment

The meeting was adjourned at 3:30pm.
